Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

September 8, 2011 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, September 8, 2011.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Chief Donald Gaddy.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 8, 2011 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. August 11, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the August 11, 2011 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
B. July 2011  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the July 2011 tax collector’s report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None  
· Mayor Becker reported that the tax information had been received from the county; he and Ms. Libby Andrews-Henson got together working “double-time” to get the tax bills mailed out.   
C. July 2011 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the July 2011 finance report and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker reported that he had completed the year-end documentation, closed out the books and dropped the materials off at the auditor's office yesterday.  
4.
Proclamation for Firefighters Week
· Mayor Becker commented that he thought this was a welcome activity on the part of the State Legislature; the North Carolina House passed a House Resolution in May of this year declaring an official State recognition [of Firefighters Week].  Mayor Becker pointed out that Chief Donald Gaddy and one of our firefighters was present this evening, which reminds us of what a great service our firefighters provide us.  Mayor Becker read the proclamation and thanked all firefighters and the House for reminding us of that.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the Proclamation for Firefighters Week, September 11th – 17th and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None  
· The proclamation is as follows:

Proclamation

Firefighters Week

September 11th – 17th, 2011 


Whereas, fighting fires is one of the most hazardous professions, requiring physical strength, stamina, extensive training, courage, and selfless concern for the welfare of others; and


Whereas, firefighters provide valuable services to the citizens of North Carolina, their communities, and the State; and


Whereas, firefighters make sacrifices to protect the lives and financial interests of the citizens of North Carolina; and 


Whereas, firefighters respond to emergencies without hesitation when the call of duty arises; and 


Whereas, firefighters work with public safety officials and law enforcement officers to protect the integrity of crime scenes, which is necessary to resolve arson cases; and 


Whereas, firefighters reside in the community in which they serve and have a great appreciation for protecting their communities; and


Whereas, the North Carolina House of Representatives adopted House Resolution 715 on May 17, 2011 establishing the week in September of each year containing September 11th as “Firefighters Week” in North Carolina; and


Whereas, it is appropriate to recognize the duties and services that firefighters perform by observing “Firefighters Week” in Mineral Springs.


Now, Therefore, the Town of Mineral Springs does hereby proclaim the week of September 11 – 17, 2011 as “Firefighters Week”,


And ask our citizens to observe and recognize the contributions our firefighters make to our community.  




Adopted, this 8th day of September of 2011.







__________________________ 







Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


___________________________ 


Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

5.
Proclamation Recognizing and Expressing Support for the 10th Anniversary of 9/11 as a National Day of Service and Remembrance
· Mayor Becker explained that Sunday will be the September 11th anniversary; this proclamation is to pay tribute to the events of that day and to support the ongoing National Day of Remembrance, which was declared in 2009.  The proclamation begins “Whereas the President on September 11th 2009 issued the Patriot Day Proclamation officially and permanently designating September 11th as a National Day of Service and Remembrance”  Mayor Becker further explained that he believed annually, “it behooves” our municipalities to pause and remember.  More important than anything, it meshes with Firefighter’s Week, because of the service of hundreds of thousands of people nationwide who put their lives at risk both that day in New York, Washington and Pennsylvania and the members of the armed forces who subsequently have continued to put their lives at risk for the following 10 years.  Mayor Becker stated that he felt it appropriate that we recognize them by means of this proclamation as well.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that from a personal perspective (having lost a dear friend in the North Tower and having been highly involved with some of the aftermath and activity around the event), she thought it was wonderful that the country and all of us whose lives were touched either in support of the event or because of loved ones or what-have-you have this opportunity to stop and remember.  “I think it is terrific”, Councilwoman LaMonica said.
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to adopt this Proclamation and Councilwoman Cureton seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The proclamation is as follows:


Proclamation

 Recognizing and Expressing Support 

for the 10th Anniversary of 9/11 

National Day of Service and Remembrance

On September 11, 2001, the peace and security of our nation was shattered by cowardly terrorist attacks that killed nearly 3,000 innocent and brave people at the World Trade Center towers in New York City, at the United States Pentagon, and in the pristine fields of Shanksville, Pennsylvania. Although the terrorists’ goal was to strike a powerful blow to the hearts of all Americans tear at the fabric our nation, arising from the very ashes of that tragedy came a remarkable spirit of unity, compassion and determination that will never be forgotten, just as we will never forget those who were lost and injured on that day, and those who rose in service during the rescue and recovery effort and in defense of our nation both here at home and abroad.
In observance of the 10th anniversary of the September 11, 2001 attacks on America, which killed citizens from 92 different countries, we hereby adopt the following Proclamation in tribute to those lost and injured on 9/11, and the many who gave of themselves in service to their communities and to this country in the aftermath of the attacks:
Whereas, people of all ages and walks of life, across America, and around the world, collectively witnessed an event of immense tragedy on September 11, 2001;
Whereas, the events of that day instantly transformed nearly everyone’s lives, some through personal loss, and many others through an unfamiliar sense of individual and national vulnerability; and
Whereas, an unprecedented, historic bonding of Americans arose from the collective shock, unifying the country in an outpouring of national spirit, pride, selflessness, generosity, courage and service; and
Whereas, many brave people heroically, tirelessly and courageously participated in an extraordinarily difficult and dangerous rescue and recovery effort, in some cases voluntarily putting their own well-being at risk; and
Whereas, September 11 will never, and should never be just another day in the hearts and minds of all Americans;
Whereas, September 11, 2011 will be the 10th anniversary of the 9/11 attacks on America; and 
Whereas, many citizens may wish to memorialize September 11 by engaging in, or making a plan to engage in personal and individual acts of community service, or other giving activities, as part of a solemn day of remembrance and tribute; and
Whereas, on March 19, 2009, the United States Congress passed bipartisan legislation authorizing the establishment of September 11 as a federally recognized National Day of Service and Remembrance, which President Barack Obama signed into law on April 21, 2009 and;
Whereas, the President of the United States, on September 11, 2009, issued the Patriot Day Proclamation officially and permanently designating September 11 as a National Day of Service and Remembrance, and calling upon all interested Americans to participate in this observance through moments of silence, the flying of the flag of the United States at half-staff, as well as community service and charitable activities in tribute and remembrance; and
Now, therefore, the Town of Mineral Springs Council, pays tribute to all of the victims of 9/11 and the many who rose in service to the 9/11 terrorist attacks, will observe September 11, 2011, the 10th Anniversary of 9/11, as a voluntary Day of Service and Remembrance, and furthermore calls upon all its citizens and organizations to consider joining in this observance and to engage in activities of tribute, solemn remembrance and charitable service.
Adopted, this 8th day of September of 2011.







Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

6.
Consideration of a Letter of Endorsement for Sustainable Communities Regional Planning Grant
· Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks talked about this at length and it does “echo” the same grant as the one that came before the council a year ago; however, this is a new grant cycle on the Housing and Urban Development (HUD) Sustainability Grant.  It is a good thing, but what bothered the council last year was that if the town was going to sign-on there was a mandatory commitment of staff time and the town is very much on the “fringes” of the beneficiary territory for these services.  The council looked at that fact and that we are very “picky” and cautious about how to use our staff time, because we do not have much staff to give time; therefore, the council (a year ago) didn’t want to sign-on and did not want to make that staff commitment, because the cost benefit equation just wasn’t there for the town.  If there is grant money available, Mayor Becker believed it would be nice for this type of thing to come to our service region of Centralina Council of Governments (COG); a lot of their goals do overlap with some of our goals for our community.  This year COG is giving the town the option of saying “yes” we sign-on to support, but we do not have the where-with-all to put staff commitment or financial  commitment in.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to support the effort, but decline to commit staff time.  Councilman Countryman responded that he would be, in voice only, thrilled to support their effort, but in no other way; given the size of our community and the requirements that are placed on us, additional commitments would be totally inappropriate.  Councilwoman Neill agreed.  Mayor Becker pointed out the second paragraph (the list of what is important to us) and asked the council if there was anything on the list that matters to us.  Mayor Becker believed that “environment and community planning” is very important to us.  Councilman Countryman commented that he was not in favor of “social equity”, because it just means more government spending and frankly he was not convinced that it is necessary.  Councilwoman Neill suggested putting in community planning and/or economic development.  Councilwoman Coffey expressed concerns about the endorsement leading into financial support in the future; as long as that does not happen, she doesn’t have a problem with the endorsement.  Mayor Becker verified with the council that he would simply use those two items (community planning and economic development), cross out everything else there and say we are particularly interested in that aspect, strike out the paragraph about the organization and staff time, and in the final paragraph simply say we are endorsing COG in their efforts.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to send them a letter in support indicating our endorsement of their programs and our willingness to continue our endorsement of their program emphasizing economic development and community planning with no staff time and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
7.
Other Business

· Councilwoman LaMonica referred to the packet the council received from Attorney Bobby Griffin dated August 12th regarding the Forsyth Opinion and asked if this topic would be on a future agenda for the council to discuss.  Mayor Becker responded that he had not had any intention of changing our policies or anything in regard to it.  Mayor Becker offered that he knew that it was Attorney Griffin’s obligation to be very in-tune to what case law is and how it might affect the town and what exposure we might have.  The council could discuss it at a future meeting if it seems that there is pressure on them to do so.  Councilman Countryman responded that the decision they should have would be a discussion with Attorney Griffin as to whether they should have a discussion.  Mayor Becker noted that it would not have to be attorney/client privilege; therefore, the council could just have him present it to them next month.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that Attorney Griffin informed them that they can make their decisions; this topic was addressed exhaustively about a year ago.  The caveat for Attorney Griffin is that the new Forsyth decision is a Court of Appeals decision, which is the next level and the Appellate Court is a published opinion and therefore has more strength as case law.  It is still not statutory law; you do not get prosecuted for violating case law, because it is not a law on the books.   It gives someone who is challenging your procedures a “leg to stand on” if they want to sue you (Forsyth says).  Mayor Becker stated that he is not a lawyer, but that is his take on what this type of opinion means; it means – "beware, if you are conducting business in the same manner as Forsyth did, you may be found not in compliance under this case law".  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if a nonsectarian legislative prayer (in practice) is permitted under the Constitution and our opening prayer is considered nonsectarian.  Mayor Becker responded that it is borderline.  If the council recalled the lengthy documents Mayor Becker put together a year ago, in both Forsyth and prior to Forsyth (in the original decisions) they weren’t borderline, some of the prayer was proselytizing.  The town doesn’t proselytize; our prayers are by our council members or by our visiting clergy.  Mayor Becker thought that they were pretty neutral; basically Christian based.  We have Christian members on the council, and we also had a Methodist pastor who gave a prayer.  The case law goes back a lot longer than this Forsyth case law that nonsectarian prayer has been found Constitutional; it goes back for decades and that has pretty much been upheld.  Some people, for better or worse, take their faith very seriously and treat it in different ways.  Some people maybe feel that they have to "apply more pressure" and other people want to put the brakes on it.  Mayor Becker added that he did not think that anybody in our community or our council is doing something that is “in opposition” of the spirit of it.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if Attorney Griffin could just follow-up and let us know as this Forsyth opinion proceeds through the court system and if it does become more formal and we do find ourselves in greater risk (violation).  Mayor Becker responded that he will be talking to Attorney Griffin; he keeps us up-to-date anyway.  Mayor Becker further added that he did not think that the council was acting in violation of the spirit of the Constitutionality of nonsectarian prayer.  Attorney Griffin is a little more cautious because he is an attorney.  

· Chief Donald Gaddy of the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department announced that there would be a Memorial Service held for the September 11th [anniversary ceremony] at the Fallen Firefighters Memorial at the Historic Court House in Monroe.  The memorial starts at 2:00 p.m. 
8. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 7:59 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, October 13, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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